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Lump-sum payments required to purchase an annuity of $100 per year payable 
immediately of Canadian Government and American companies 

Age 

5o..~.-..-~~.~~~~-.-.-.--~-~~~~~~~~~-~~~~~~~~~~~~.....~. $1,334 y, ;m: ; $1,689.80
55.----.--.-------.---.------------------------.--...--- 1,190
6O..---~-~.~.~.~.-.-.--~.~~~~~~~-..-~~~~~~~.~.~.~..~..~~ 1,040 1:153.10 :* E: % 

-.-._- ____________65.-e--.- ______ ._.______..._.......-. 387 999.00 1:120.40 
70..--.~~~-~~.--~.~~~~~~~-------.-~~~~~~.~..~..-.------- 738 830.70 936.60 

I am advised that the companies now felt constrained to withdraw their 3% 
percent nonparticipating annuity contracts from motives of prudence; and that 
only the 3-percent annuities (last column) are now available. These are partici­
pating and, they hope, will yield dividends commensurate with the 3% percent 
nonparticipating contracts hitherto available. The Bureau of the Budget has 
supplied me with the following data showing the average rates of interest paid 
by the Treasury on outstanding bonds. 

Dec.31,1932.._____-.- .___________ -- _______ $14,222,970,490--.- __.___________.
Dec. 31, 1933 -._- ________.____._.__ -----_- _________.......___._
Dec. 31, 1934 -_-______.__-_-. . . .._________ ._._________ -__. 

The CHAIRMAN: We will ta,ke a recess until 2 o’clock. 
(Whereupon, at 12:30 p. m., a recess was taken until 2 p. m. of 

the same day.) 
AFTERNOON SESSION 

The recess having expired, the committee reconvened at 2 p. m., 
Hon. Samuel B. Hill presiding. 

Mr. HILL. We will hear Mr. M. L. Brown, of Columbus, Ohio. 
Mr. Brown, will you please state your name and address and the 

capacity in which you appear? 

STATEMENT OF M. I,. BROWN REPRESENTING THE OLD-AGE 
PENSION BUREAU OF OHIO, COLUMBUS, OHIO 

Mr. BROWN. My name is M. L. Brown, of Columbus, Ohio. I am 
the State secretary of the Fraternal Order of Eagles and the present 
chief of the division of aid for the aged, in Columbus, Ohio. 

By way of preliminary I want to say that I am not a doctor; I am 
not a lawyer; I am not an orator; I am not a welfare worker. Neither 
am I an economist. But I have been identified with old-age pensions 
since 1921 and with the efforts of the Fraternal Order of Eagles in 
enacting laws in 29 States of the Union. 

I am not identified with any organization that has attempted to 
collect money or to promote the cause of old-age assistance. 

I understand that there is a limit on the time of each witness? 
Mr. HILL. Five minutes. 
Mr. BROWN. I have prepared quite a lengthy statement that I 

would not be able to deliver in 5 minutes. I have prepared a good 
118296-36-40 
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deal of other information that I think members of this committee 
would like to have. 

I am not here to sell the committee any particular idea, but I do 
believe that some of the information that we have accumulated in 
*our experience in administering old-age pensions in Ohio in the last 
-10 months would be of interest to the committee. 

Mr. JENKINS. Mr. Chairman, may I ask the witness this question? 
Would it be satisfactory to you, Mr. Brown, if, after you have made 

.your formal statement, you receive permission to add to your state­
-ment, edit it entirely, and extend it with such material as you may 
:have? Would that be satisfactory to you? 

Mr. BROWN. If it is satisfactory to t,he committee; yes. 
Mr. HILL. Without objection, permission to extend his remarks is 

Igranted the witness. 
Mr. BROWN. I should be more than pleased to present copies to 

each member of the committee of the information that I have pre-
pared which they can, at their leisure, examine. 

If my-time is to be limited to 5 minutes, I would rather that mem­
-hers of the committee asked me some questions about the adminis­
tration of t#he old-age pension law in the State of Ohio. I am sure 
that each member has certain ideas on which he wants information, 
iconcerning this old-age law, and if I went ahead on my own ideas 
:might be taking up your time without touching those points in which 
you are especially interested. 

I shall be glad to submit these records to the committee and to 
answer any questions the committee may have at this time. 

Mr. JENKINS. Mr. Chairman, I should like to state that Mr. 
Brown is the administrator of the old-age pension bureau in Ohio, 
;as he has already stated. 

Let me ask you this question, Mr. Brow.n. Is it not a fact that the 
;Ohio system is probably the most modern, most up-to-date, of any 
.of the .old-age pension systems of the country? 

Mr. BMWN. From our experience, we think it is. 
Mr. JENKINS. You say you have been operating in Ohio for about 

19months? 
Mr. BROWN. That is right, starting from about March 1. 
Mr. *JENKINS. What is the general feeling in Ohio, from your 

.observation and the observation of your actuaries and assistants, as 
to the progress that you are making and as to the success of the 
pension law in Ohio? 

Mr. BROWN, We believe that we are on a practical basis. 
Mr. COOPER. Would you be kind enough to give us a few details of 

the provisions of your system.; for instance, the amount of the benefits 
%hat are allowed, the test grven as to qualifications, the age limit, 
and so on? 

Mr. BROWN. I shall be very glad to do that. The age limit is 65. 
The law provides that any applicant who is otherwise eligible and who 
does not have an income of $300 a year is emitled to a maximum of 
.$25 a month; that is, if he does not have any other income or any 
responsible relatives who, lmder the law, are chargeable with his 
support. 

You see, there is a provision of our law t-hat is quite a factor in the 
eligibility of an applicant . If there is a son or a daughter or a mother 
(or a father who, under the law, is chargeable with the responsibility of 

I 
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the support of this person, in the State of Ohio, that, relative must take 
care of his parent. Under that system we can refuse applications for 
aid. 

Mr. COOPER. About how many people in the State of Ohio are there 
who are over 65, if you can give us that figure? 

Mr. BROWN. 450,000. 
Mr. COOPER. How many of those have qualified up to this time? 
Mr. BROWN. Let me put it this way. We have 110,000 appli­

cations on file. Thirty-eight thousand have already been approved 
and have been put on pension. The difference between that figure and 
45,000 represents those that are in the making now. In other words, as 
to them there is an investigation going on either in the county offices 
or in the Columbus office. You see, we have 88 counties. Each 
county has an office, and there is a State office. The application 
goes to the investigator employed by the State, and then to the 
county board, who pass on It, and, if it is approved by the county 
board, it comes to the State o&e for inspection. If it is satis­
factory, it is approved and the check is mailed. 

In our experience, about 25 percent of the applicants have either 
withdrawn, have been denied the pension, or have died during the 
progress of the investigations. 

Mr. COOPER. What is it costing your State now? 
Mr. BROWN. We estimate that we will spend $14,000,000 this year. 

We have an appropriation from the State now from January to July 
of $6,700,000. 

Mr. COOPER. And you estimate that it will cost you $14,000,000 
for the year? 

Mr. BROWN. With our present method of administration. 
Mr. COOPER. For the year? 
Mr. BROWN. That is right. The average amount of award is 

approximately $15. 
Mr. COOPER. Give us a little more information on that. You 

say there is a maximum of $25 allowed? 
Mr. BROWN. That is right. 
Mr. COOPER. What is your minimum? 
Mr. BROWN. We do not have any minimum. It all depends on 

the income of the applicant. 
Mr. COOPER. And the average is about $15? 
Mr. BROWN. The average is about $15. I think that is a little 

low, and in all probability we will be in a position to increase that 
slightly within the next 6 to 8 months. Our law provides that every 
year they must renew their application. That is because of a pos­
sible change in conditions. 

Mr. COOPER. You say they have to renew the application every 
year? 

Mr. BROWN. That is correct. There might be illness or the 
recipient of aid might have received money in the interim, or it might 
be the other way around. 

Mr. COOPER. Do you apply any qualification test other than age 
and dependency or the capacity to support oneself? 

Mr. BROWN. He has to be a citizen of the United States and a 
resident of the State of Ohio. 

Mr. COOPER. For how many years? 
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Mr. BROWN. A resident for 15 years. He must be a resident of the 
county for a year. Of course, he cannot have committed a crime, 
deserted his wife or his minor children. 

Mr. COOPER. In other words, you apply certain rules that hold him 
to a high standard of respectability. 

Mr. BROWN. That is the reason that 25 percent of the applicants 
have had their applications denied or have withdrawn them or have 
been rejected because of other restrictions in the law. 

Mr. COOPER. Would you be prepared to give us any estimate as 
to what this system will cost you the second year of operation? 

Mr. BROWN. Yes. We think it will run $14,000,000. 
Mr. COOPER. I understood you to say that $14,000,000 was the 

cost estimated for the present year. Do you not expect some increase 
next year? 

Mr. BROWN. We will probably have to spend $2,000,000 more 
next year; $16,000,000. 

Mr. LEWIS. What is your population? 
Mr. BROWN. It is pretty close to 7,000,OOO. 
Mr. LEWIS. That is a little over $2 per capita. 
Mr. BROWN. That is right. 
Mr. HILL. Is this pension paid wholly out of State funds? 
Mr. BROWN. That is correct. 
Mr. TREADWAY. Mr. Brown, have you compared the provisions of 

H. R. 4120 with the law of your own State? 
Mr. BROWN. I do not know to what you refer, sir. 
Mr. TREADWAY. The bill we are hearing is H. R. 4120. It is all 

laid out in this bill. What I would like to know is whether t,his is in 
any way similar in its provisions to what is in operation in the State 
of Ohio, which system you say is practical. 

Mr. BROWN. I cannot recall just what the section is, but I think 
your bill is somewhat similar. 

Mr. TREADWAY. I am talking in general of old-age pensions, and 
those provisions are all set out elaborately in the bill. 

So far as I know, you are the first witness who has been before the 
committee who is able to give us a practical illustration of the opera­
tion of a system such as the Government is now considering putting 
into effect. Therefore, I would like to get your views as to the 
similarity between the law which you say is working satisfactorily in 
your State and the provisions of title I of H. R. 4120. 

Mr. HILL. Will the gentleman yield to me for a suggestion? 
Mr. TREADWAY. Certainly. 
Mr. HILL. The provisions of this bill, as the gentleman from 

Massachusetts recognizes, provide for a grant-in-aid to apply to any 
State law that complies with the provisions of the proposed statute 
here. 

Mr. TREADWAY. But is it not true that the State law must comply 
with the Federal law? 

Mr. HILL. That is what I say. It must meet the Federal pro-
visions or requirements. 

Mr. TREADWAY. So that there is a resembla.nce between what may 
be in operation in a State, for instance, the State of Ohio, and the 
provisions of this bill? In other words, put it this way, if you wish, 
Mr. Brown. What changes would be required in your State law to. 
comply with the act proposed and which is now before us? 



ECONOMIC SECURITY ACT 623 

Mr. BROWN. That is exactly the reason I am here. The State 
law would have to comply with the regulations of the Federal Govern­
ment. 

Mr. TREADWAY. That is true, and that is the point on which I am 
making inquiry. You say your law is practical and working satis­
factorily? 

Mr. BROWN. That is correct. 
Mr. TREADWAY. What changes will be required in your law if this 

bill is enacted into law? 
Mr. BROWN. As a matter of fact, I do not think there is enough 

detail set out in this bill, I do not think the law is framed so that it 
would satisfy the members of this committee, for instance, the Mem­
bers of Congress, as to just how the Administrator may proceed in 
the various States, and what the requirements are. In other words, 
there is too much authority given to the Administrator under this 
bill,, It ought to be m greater detail as to just what you expect him 

Mi. COOPER. Will the gentleman yield right on that very point? 
Mr. TREADWAY. Certainly. 
Mr. COOPER. What I have in mind is this, Mr. Brown. Do you 

not think it is proper for a Federal law to contain rovisions which 
are more or less general in their nature, and then al Pow these details 
to which you refer to be handled by the State, under the provisions 
of their own law? 

Mr. BROWN. That is correct. 
Mr. VINSON. Because you have got 48 States and it would be diffi­

cult to write into our law a proper yardstick for all of those 48 States. 
Mr. COOPER. What would be a proper yardstick for one State would 

not be a proper yardstick for another. 
Mr. BROWN. I recognize that. 
Mr. COOPER. Therefore, to lay down certain more or less broad 

and general provisions in the Federal law and then allow the details 
that you mention to be included in the various State laws that would 
have to be enacted would seem the more logical way to do it. 

Mr. BROWN. I recognize the position of the committee aad of the 
Congress, but I do believe that the law can be strengthened just a little 
to satisfy the members of Congress that the law is going to be admin­
stered following a certain line of thought that you gentlemen have. 

Mr. VINSON. Will the gentleman from Massachusetts yield to me? 
Mr. TREADWAY. Yes; but I should like to ask another question 

before I retire. 
Mr. VINSON. This is right 3n this point. Would you specify the 

suggestion you have in mind? 
Mr. BROWN. As a matter of fact, who is eligible under this bill? 

What income shall he have? What will be the maximum amount of 
.the award? 

Mr. VINSON. Are there not certain qualifications specified? 
Mr. BROWN. That is right. 
Mr. VINSON. For instance, referring to page 3 of the bil!, there are 

outlined certain qualifications. First, he must be a Umted States 
citizen and must have resided in t&heState for 5 years or more within 
the 10 years immediately preceding application for assistance; he 
must have an income which, when joined with the income of his 
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spouse, is inadequate to provide a reasonable subsistence compatible 
with decency and health. Then there is an age provision. 

Now, what additions or changes would you make in those require­
ments? 

Mr. BROWN. To whom are you willing to give the authority to say 
what the reasonable amount of the income shall be? 

Mr. VINSON. That is left to the State authority. 
Mr. COOPER. Because what would be a reasonable amount in one 

State might not be considered so in another State. 
Mr. VINSON. And what might be considered reasonable in one 

section might not be considered reasonable in another. 
Mr. BROWN. Would it be harmful to state a maximum? Do I 

understand that the committee favors a maximum of $30 a month? 
Mr. VINSON. We do not limit the maximum to $30. Under this 

bill, the contribution of the Federal Government is limited to $15, and 
if the State wants to have a higher maximum than $30, of course, 
they may do so. But it seems to me that there is not a great deal of 
difference between your views and those qualifications that are 
contained in this bill. 

Have you any other specifications you wish to present to us on that 
line? 

Mr. BROWN. I am fearful that unless you gentlemen of this com­
mittee make it just a little bit more definite, when this bill comes to 
the House, there may be greater and more objections than there 
are now. 

And I am interested in seeing the bill passed. That is my purpose 
in being here. 

I have gone into detail on some recommendations that I do not 
want to take you time to specify now. If you have any further 
questions, however, I shall be glad to attempt to answer them. 

Then we have our actuary with us here’and, if there is any question 
that I cannot answer, he has all our figures as to the average age, 
the number of people in the counties, and so forth. I think we can 
give you a pretty fair idea of what the operation is in Ohio. 

Mr. HILL. Is this all set out in your written statement, Mr. Brown? 
Mr. BROWN. I think so. 
Mr. HILL. Under the rules of the committee, you have permission 

to put that in the record. 
Mr. BROWN. Another thing that I attempted to do: I attempted 

to have a meeting of all the administrators of old-age security in 
these various States, so that they may have an opportunity to come 
down. and meet with the members of the committee, and give their . 
experience. I do not claim that we in Ohio can give you all the 
information there is on the subject, but I do think it would be helpful 
to the committee if the committee sees fit to invite? for instance, the 
commissioner from New York, and, perhaps, Michigan, and some of 
the States that have been operating under such a law. 1 think it 
would be of tremendous advantage to you in making up your minds 
as to the details on which you may not be at this time very clear. 

Mr. TREADWAY. I want to offer the suggestion, in line with what 
I said previously, that I think it would be of great value, to some of 
us, at least, if you would compare the law under which you are now 
operating in the State of Ohio with the bill that is before us, in order 
to see how it, would have to be changed to conform to the conditions 
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prescribed in H. R. 4120. It would be simply a comparison of certain 
paragraphs. This is a general proposition, but it requires compliance, 
with its provisions. Now, what have you done in Ohio to comply 
with the provisions of this proposed act, if it is passed in the form in 
which it is presented here? 

I think if you would extend your remarks in the record, without 
necessarily trying to answer that at this time, it vvlll be helpful toL 
some of us. I am sure it would be of some benefit to the committee. 

Mr. BROWN. I shall be very glad to do that. 
Mr. JENKINS. May I say that before you came in, that matter was 

gone into. 
I should now like to ask permission of the committee to insert in the 

record immediately following Mr. Brown’s statement, a statement on-
which he and I will collaborate, to cover the questions that have been 
raised. 

The CHAIRMAN. The Chair can see no objection to that, and the> 
gentlemen has permission to file such statement for the record. 

Mr. BROWN. For instance, there are some property qualifications. 
in our law that are not in the Federal law. I would be glad to furnish 
the committee a short brief on that, if you think it will be helpful. 

Mr. VINSON. If I understood you, there are 450,000 persons in-
Ohio above the age of 65 years. 

Mr. BROWN. That is right. 
Mr. VINSON. And there have been applications to the number of’ 

110,000? 
Mr. BROWN. That is correct. 
Mr. VINSON. That 1s approxrmately, in rough percentage, 25 per-. 

cent? 
Mr. BROWN. That is right. 
Mr. VINSON. In other words, 25 percent of those above the age 

limit have made application for these benefits? 
Mr. BROWN. That is right.. 
Mr. VINSON. And in the operation of this law, up to the present 

time, you have passed on and declared eligible for these benefits, 
38,060-people? -

Mr. BROWN. Thev are on the pav roll. Probably _ 45,000 will be 
accepted by the end”of January. - I 

Mr. VINSON. And 7,000 more are pending? 
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. VINSON. That would make 45,000. Forty-five thousand, in 

rough percentage, would be 40 percent of those who have made appli­
cation. 

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. VINSON. Let us see what that percentage would be of the total-

number. It would be something like 10 percent of the total number 
of persons in Ohio above the age of 65. 

Mr. BROWN. I think that is right. You see, the balance of them 
we have not been able to investigate. We are gradually getting to, 
them, at the rate of probably 8 to 9 thousand a month. 

Mr. COOPER. I would like to ask Mr:Brown a few more practical’ 
questions about the administration of the law in Ohio. As I under-
stand, you are the State administrator? 

Mr. BROWN. That is right. 
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Mr. COOPER. I understood you to state a moment ago that you 
have an administrator in each county of the State? 

Mr. BROWN. That is right. 
Mr. COOPER. Then you said something about a local committee. 

I did not quite catch that. 
Mr. BROWN. We have 88 counties in the State. In each county 

there is a board tha.t acts as the administrative board. Our representa­
tive, who is paid an administration allowance, makes the investiga­
tion. He makes a recommendation to the committee and unless 
the comnlittee or the county board passes favorably on that, it never 
leaves their office. But if they do, it comes to Columbus. 

Mr. COOPER. Is your county board and your county committee 
one and the same agency? 

Mr. BROWN. No. 
Mr. COOPER. Do you have a county board and a county committee, 

too? 
Mr. BROWN. We have a county board and a county investigator in 

every county. In some of them we have 12 or 15, depending on the 
size of the county. A person goes to the office and makes application. 
It is referred to the investigator. The investigator completes his 
work and makes a recommendation to the county board. Unless the 
county board approve that application, it never leaves that office, it 
does not come to the State oflice. 

Mr. COOPER. How many are on that county board? 
Mr. BROWN. Usually 3, sometimes 5. We use the county commis­

sioners in each county, if they agree to accept. If they do not, then it 
is the privilege of the director to appoint another committee of 3 
or 5, whichever he sees fit. 

Mr. COOPER. In addition to the county board and the county 
investigators, you say you have a county.committee? 

Mr. BROWN. No; you misunderstood me. I said “committee,” 
but it is the county board that administers this law in that count,y. 
We call it, the board for aid to the aged. 

Mr. COOPER. I am still not quite clear on it, and probably it is my 
fault. You have an administrator in each county? 

Mr. BROWN. Yes. 
Mr. COOPER. That is one person, is it not? 
Mr. BROWN. Yes. 
Mr. COOPER. Then you have a county board. 
Mr. BROWN. Yes. 
Mr. COOPER. You say usually consisting of about three people? 
Mr. BROWN. That is right. 
Mr. COOPER. This county administrator, I assume, receives the 

application. 
Mr. BROWN, That is right. 
Mr. COOPER. And refers it to the investigator? 
Mr. BROWN. No. In each county we have an office. The county 

administrator is in charge. He is on the pay roll of the State. Usually 
they have a clerk. The application is made direct to the county.office. 
Then! after the application is made, it is referred to the investigator. 
The investigator complies with the instructions sent out from our 
office as to the procedure that he should follow. Then, after he com­
pletes his investigation, it. goes to the aounty board. It is then up to 
the county board. The investigator is through after he has made his 
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investigat,ion. The reason we have the county board is that usually 
the county boards know pretty nearly everybody in the county and 
they can either refuse to approve, hold it up, make their own personal 
investigation, so that there is no chance of politics or anything of that 
kind entering into that to bring about an unfair situation. 

Then it comes into the State office. There we are supposed to see 
whether the investigator and the county board have done a good job 
with the investigation. If we think so, it is approved and the person 
then becomes the recipient of aid and he gets his check the following 
month. 

Mr. COOPER. But when this report of the county board comes to 
the State administrator, you do not send out another investigator 
then, do you? 

Mr. BROWN. No. 
Mr. COOPER. Do you have any State board? 
Mr. BROWN. No. The State is divided into districts. We have 

inspectors who go out. Some of them have as many as 6 or 7 counties. 
They counsel with the board, and the investigators, and so forth. 
When these applications come in, they are inspected there to see 
whether the investigator has done a good job. He has to make up 
his mind whether there are any responsible relatives, whether the 
person applying has property, and every bit of information of that 
kind which is necessa,ry, so that he can satisfy himself, because he is 
responsible to us under bond. 

Mr. JENKINS. Will the gentleman yield? 
Mr. COOPER. Yes. 
Mr. JENKINS. Also this is true, is it not, Mr. Brown? That in 

case there has been any fraud the State director can cancel the 
application? 

Mr. BROWN. Yes. We can cancel or refuse to pay. They do not 
have anv recourse in law at all. 

Mr. COOPER. And the action of the State is final? 
Mr. BROWN. The action of t(he State is final. They do have a right 

of appeal to the chief of the division. If t,he county board turns an 
applicant down, he may take it up and appeal his case to the chief of 
the State division. That is all. He has no right in court. No one 
can get into court with a claim. It is purely a gratuity, in other 
words. 

Mr. REED. Mr. Brown, I notice that in your law, under section 2, 
paragraph (i), it reads: 

The net value, less all encumbrances and liens! of all real and personal property 
of such person does not exceed $3,000; or, if married, the net value of the combined 
property of husband and wife does not exceed $4,000-

As a practical proposition-and this is a problem that I have 
thought about a great deal-1 wonder how you handle that. Here 
are people perhaps located in the cities or perhaps occupying an old 
homestead. Taxes are very high. How do you settle that matter 
of the taxes? How is that handled? Do they either have to sell 
out or get a cheaper place? 

Mr. BROWN. I thought one of you gentlemen would ask me that 
question. That is one of the stumbling blocks that we have in our 
lm;;thFor instance, a person is property poor. Our limit is $25’ a 

. However, that percentage IS very small, and there IS noth­
ing we can do except pay the maximum award. 
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However, if there is an equity in a property in excess of $500, we 
require them to turn that property in trust over to the State, and, 
.during the 10 months of operation, we have taken about $2,5OO,ooo 
-worth of property in trust to the State of Ohio. 

There are two reasons for that. One is to protect the State against 
some relatives who think that after they have the old man or the 
.~ld. woman taken care of, they will attempt to wiggle them out of 
their property. The other is to protect anyone else, who might have 
money coming to him from these people. 

In other words, we are protecting the old man or the old woman so 
that they can stay in that property as long as they live. 

We have had some complaints on that provision of our law. People 
,do not think that they ought to be required to turn over property-
well, most of the complaints do not come from the recipient of the aid 
or the applicant for the aid. They come from children and relatives 
who think that they ought to have theirs first. 

In other words, after the State gets its money, then come the next 
of kin or whoever can qualify under the law receives the residue, but 
the State come first. I have not changed my mind about that, and 
believe it is the right thing to do. We know that the old man or the 
old woman is going to stay on that property until he or she dies. 

Let me say this. We find a man who is a recipient of aid. He is, 
‘say, 70 years of age. He and his wife live together on a property. 
His wife is not a recipient of aid, on account of her age. 

The policy of this division in Ohio is that she can live there up until 
the time she dies. That is before the State steps in. If she is 
otherwise eligible, when she becomes 65 years of age, she is also 
eligible for a pension. 

Mr. REED. Mr. Brown, let me say again that I have given various 
.study to this problem aqd, as you say, it is troublesome. So I was 
wondering just how you do meet that matter of taxes in Ohio. 

Mr. BROWN. We cannot meet it. 
Mr. REED. Then, under present conditions, they are really forced 

to sell out or let the property be sold at a tax sale? 
Mr. BROWN. We are attempting to give them as much relief as we 

possibly can under the law. Cases of this kind represent only a very 
small percentage of the total number. But they are hot ones, as you 
say. If we had the opportunity to increase the award in those cases, 
it would be fine, but under the law $25 is the limit, and there is nothing 
that we can do as yet. 

Mr. REED. Since taxes have been going up in many localities, due 
ito local coditions, expenditures on relief, and so fort,h, it is a very 
serious problem and ma-y become more serious. 

Mr. BROWN. I think the percenta.ge is going to be very small. 
Mr. REED. I hope so. 
Mr. BROWN. I t,hink it would be well for the committee to take 

that into consideration before they make their final decision on the bill. 
Mr. COOPER. Does your county board receive any salaries? 
Mr. BROWN. No compensation. There is only one way in which 

they receive any money, and that is when it is necessary for them, 
when they live in a section of the county away from the county seat, 
to go to a meeting that is 12, 14, or 20 miles away. He has t.he right 
to put in a voucher for mileacre at. the rate of 4% cents a mile to attend 
that meeting. Those are alfthe expenses they are allowed. 
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Mr. LEWIS. Mr. Chairman, before the witness leaves the stand-he 
is very well informed on the subject-you say that they have got to 
prove in at the end of each year? 

Mr. BROWN. That is correct. 
Mr. LEWIS. How do you handle that administratively? You have 

got 25,000 people on the rolls. Your agents have got 25,000 cases to 
go over every year. How do they handle it? 

Mr. BROWN. I am glad to answer that. These people, many of 
them, got on the roll a short time ago-July or August, and so on. At 
any rate, 2 months before their expiration date, the applicant gets a 
notice suggesting reapplication, and the- investigator goes out and 
reinvestigates that case, to see if there is a change of condition. 
Maybe the old gentleman has become ill and his pension ought to be 
increased; maybe he was willed some money and he does not need a 
pension. All of that enters into the question. 

Mr. LEWIS. In other words, the apples do not all fall at the same 
time? 

M~.BRowN. Oh,no. 
Mr. REED. Just one further thought on this question. Under the 

provisions of your Stat,e constitution, is it possible for your State to 
pass a law providing that people whose property is limited in value 
can get some rebate in their taxes until their condition changes-
people who are in need of relief? 

Mr. BROWN. I cannot answer that, sir. It is a mighty good thought,. 
I am fearful that if you ever bring that question up, you are not going 
to do the best thmg for aid to these a ed people. I thmk it is a 
splendid thought; and if we had a law in %hio whereby, when a person 
was approved for aid, he might be exempt from taxes, it would help. 

Mr. REED. I mean under the old-age pension system. 
Mr. BROWN'. I do not know whether our constitution would permit 

that or not. 
Mr. REED. Of course, it would tend to solve your difficulty, would 

it not? 
Mr. BROWN. That is right. It is a good thought. 
The CHAIRMAN. If there are no further questions, we thank you 

for the information you have given the committee, Mr. Brown, and 
you have permission to extend your remarks in the record. 

Mr. BROWN. Thank you very much, gentlemen, for the time you 
have given me. 

The data I wish to present is as follows: 

:LAW TO PROVIDE FOR THE GRANTING OF AID TO AGED PERSONS IN THE STATE 
OF OHIO, UNDER CERTAIN CONDITIONS 

Enacted by the People of the State of Ohio: 
SECTION 1. Subject to the provisions of this act every person of the age of 

65 years or more shall, while residing in the State of Ohio, if in need, be entitled 
to aid as hereinafter specified. 

SEC. 2. No person shall be entitled to aid under this act unless he fulfills the 
following conditions: 

(a) Has attained the age of 65 years or upwards; 
(b) Is residing in Ohio; and has so resided continuously for not less than 15 

years immediately prior to making application for aid; provided that continued 
residence in Ohio shall not be deemed to have been interrupted by occasional 
absences if the total of such absences does not exceed 3 years; or where the person 
l~h~ien absent from the State on official business of the State, or of the United 

; 
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(c) Is a citizen 
immediately prior 

Cd) Has been 
less than 1 year 
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of the United States, and has been such for at least 15 vears 
to making application for aid; 

a resident of the countv in which he makes annlication for not 
immediately prior to miking such application: A 

(e) Is not an inmate of any penal or correctional institution or State hospital; 
(f) Has not during the period of 15 years immediately prior to making such 

application, for a period of 6 months or more, if a husband, deserted his wife, 
or without.just cause failed or neglected to maintain and provide for her or his 
child or children under the age of 15 years, or if a wife, deserted her husband or 
her child or children under the age of 15 years; 

(g) His income from any and all sources does not exceed $300 per year; 
(h) Is unable to support himself, and has no husband, wife, child, or other 

person who is able to support him and who is responsible by law for his support; 
(i) The net value, less all encumbrances and liens, of all real and personal 

property of such person does not exceed $3,000; or, if married, the net value of 
the combined property of husband and wife does not exceed $4,000; and 

(j) Has not directly or indirectly deprived himself of property or income in 
order to qualify for aid. 

SEC. 3. The amount of aid payable to any person shall not exceed $25 per 
month, diminished by such an amount that the total income of such person from 
any and all sources, including such aid? shall not exceed $300 per year. 

SEC. 4. If the applicant for or recipient of aid is married, the total amount of 
aid payable to the husband and wife shall not exceed $50 per month, diminished 
by such an amount that the combined income of both from any and all sources, 
including the aid payable to either or both shall not exceed $600 per year. 

SEC. 5. In comput.ing the annual income of an applicant for or recipient of aid, 
or the income of husband and wife together, under the provisions of this act, 
the annual income of .any real or personal property (not including household 
goods, clothing, and other personal effects), which does not produce income or 
a reasonable income, shall be considered and computed as 5 percent of the net 
value of such property after deducting the amount of all encumbrances and 
liens thereon. 

SEC. 6. If an applicant for or recipient of aid, or his or her spouse, is the 
owner of any interest in real or personal property, excepting household goods, 
clothing, and other personal effects, it may be required, as a condition precedent 
to the payment of aid or further aid, that he convey and transfer such property 
to the Division of Aid for the Aged (hereinafter greated), in trust, subject to per-
mission to the recipient of aid and his or her spouse to use or reside upon such 
property for life; and upon death of either, leaving wife or husband who is en-
titled to aid, the survivor likewise to be permitted to use or reside upon the said 
property for life; provided, however, that in all such cases such property shall be 
deemed to produce income as m-ovided in section 5 hereof. and the aid eranted 
shall be reduced accordingly, aid all taxes and assessments’on such propeyty and 
all necessary expenses of keeping it in good condition and repair shall be paid by 
the persons using or residing upon it. 

All property conveyed to the division in trust, upon the death of the person or 
persons entitled to use or reside upon such property as above provided, shall be 
sold by the division at public sale, and the proceeds applied in the followmg order: 
First, the costs of sale; second, all valid taxes and assessments which are a lien 
upon said property; third, repay to the Treasurer of State all amounts paid under 
this act to the person who conveyed or transferred the property to the division, 
and all such amounts paid to his or her spouse, with i;lteiest-at 4 percent per 
annum; fourth, all other valid debts in or&r according to law; and the balance, 
if any, to be distributed to the heirs or other persons by law entitled thereto. 

Provided, however, that upon request of a recipient of aid, or, after his death, 
of his surviving spouse, an heir, or other person lawfully entitled thereto, and when 
reimbursed to the full amount of aid paid and interest as aforesaid, the division 
shall reconvey or transfer the property to said person, surviving spouse, or/and 
heirs or other Demons lawfully entitled thereto. 

SEC. 7. Upon the death of a person, the total amount of aid paid to him under 
this act and to his or her spouse, with interest thereon at 4 percent per annum, 
shall be a debt of the estate of such deceased person; and it shall be the duty of 
the division to present claims to the administrator or executor, if any, to bring 
suits and to take any other proper action to secure reimbursement from the estate 
and property of such deceased-person. 

. 

If upon the death of any person who has received aid under this act, or his or 
her spouse, it is found that he or she, or both of them, was possessed of property 
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in excess of what is allowed by law in respect to the amount of aid granted, there 
shall be a penalty or debt, in addition to that above provided for, against the 
estate of such deceased person in an amount equal to the total amount of aid 
paid in excess of that to which the recipient was by law entitled; and it shall be 
the dutv of the division likewise to recover the same from the estate and property 
so founh in excess. 

SEC. 8. The following provisions shall apply in every case where a recipient of 
aid is being maintained in any charitable, fraternal, or benevolent home, hospital, 
or institution, either public or private, (but excluding penal and correctional 
institutions and State hospitals): 

(a) The reasonable cost of such maintenance shall be paid out of the aid to 
wh‘ich the individual is entitled under this act; 

(b) For the purpose of making such payment, installments of the aid, to such 
extent as necessary, shall be paid to the governing body of the institution, and 
the balance, if any, to the person entitled to the aid. 

SEC. 9. If any person receiving aid under this act is deemed to be unable to 
properly care for himself or to disburse the aid payable to him, is convicted of 
drunkenness or of an offense punishable by imprisonment, or misspeqds or wastes 
the aid paid to him, the same may be ordered paid to some suitable person for 
his benefit, or his certificate of aid may be suspended, modified, or canceled. 

SEC. 10. Upon the death of a recipient of aid any monthly installment then 
accruing and not to exceed three additional monthly installments under his cer­
tificate of aid may be ordered paid to a proper person entitled thereto to defray 
burial expenses of such deceased person. 

SEC. 11. For the purpose of administering the provisions of this act there is 
hereby created in the State department of public welfare a division of aid for the 
aged, herein referred to as the “division.” The chief of the division shall be under 
the direct supervision and control of the director ,of public welfare, andshall be 
appointed by the director with the approval of the Governor. He shall be a 
person qualified by training and experience, and shall receive a salary of $4,800 
per year. He shall appoint all necessary assistants, investigators, clerks, and 
other emnlovees. and fix their duties and salaries, subject to the approval of the 
director of public welfare. 

SEC. 12. In each countv of the State there shall be a board of aid for the aged 
for-tie purpose of admin&ring the provisions of this act, herein referred t&as 
the “board” The county commissioners of each county shall constitute such 
board, excepi that upon the adoption of a resolution by a majority uf the com­
missioners of any county, requesting the appointment of a separate board for 
said county, the chief of the division of aid for the aged, subject to the approval 
of the director of public welfare, shall appoint a board of aid for the aged for 
such county, consisting of either 3 or 5 citizens of such county. Upon the 
appointment, qualification, and organization of such appointed board the powers 
and duties under this act of the county commissioners of such county shall 
cease, and shall be vested in such new board. Each appointed member of such 
a board shall serve for a term expiring 2 years from the first day of July next 
after his appointment. The chief of the division with approval of the director 
shall fill all vacancies occurring in such appointive board, whether from expira­
tion of term, death, resignation, or otherwise. Each appointed member of a 
board shall take an oath of office before entering upon the discharge of his 

, duties, in accordance with so&ion 3 of the general code. Each appointive board 
shall elect one of its members as chairman and one as secretary, each to serve 
for a term expiring 1 year from the fist day of July next after election, or upon 
election and qualification of a successor. 

SEC. 13. The members of the county boards, whether county commissioners or 
appointed, shall receive no compensation for their services, but in exceptional 
cases may be allowed expenses of traveling within their county, upon approval 
of the division. 

SW. 14. Applications for aid under this act shall be made yearly to the county 
boards. Each board shall cause all applications to be investigated. It may 
grant an application as originally made, or as modified as a result of its investiga­
tions, may postpone it for further evidence, or may reject it, as seems right and 
equita?1le. 

-4s soon as an application is a!lowed by a board it shall execute a certificat)e of 
aid, signed by the chairman and secretary of the board, stating that the person 
named is entitled to aid under t,his act, the monthly amount to which he is en-
titled, his address, and any other data prescribed by the division. The board 
shall then forward such application or a copy thereof, such certificate, and a 
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report of its findings, or other information as mav be required by the division, to 
the division. The division may approve, modijy, or reject the certificate and 
findings of the board, which a&ion shall be final, unless the division grant a 
rehearing or reconsideration. The division shall certify its action upon each 
claim to the respective countv board, and shall certify also to the auditor of state 
every decision allowing, modifying, suspending, or canceling aid. 

Any pprson aggrieved by an action of a board in rejecting, suspending, modify­
ing, or canceling a certificate, or otherwise, may appeal to the division, in manner 
and under conditions prescribed by the division, and it.s decision thereon shall be 
final. 

No certificate of aid shall be valid for a period longer than 1 year, a renewa 
certificate being necessary for each subsequent year. No certificate shall be 
valid unless duly approved and countersigned by the division. 

SEC. 15. The division shall have the dutv and authoritv to make rules and 
regulations governing applications for aid, c&tificates of aid, reports and records 
of the county boards, method of appeal from decisions of a board, appointment, 
qualifications, and salaries of investigators and other employees of the boards, 
and all other proceedings under this act; and to prescribe forms for applications, 
certificates, reports, records, and accounts of the boards, and other matters; and 
such rules and regulations, and all decisions and orders of the division, shall be 
binding upon all county boards. 

SEC. 16. The county boards shall keep such records and make such reports as 
the division shall prescribe. 

Each board shall have authority to employ, subject to approval by the division, 
such investigators, clerks, and other employees as are absolutely necessary for the 
performance of its duties under this act, and to fix the compensation of all em­
ployees, subject to approval by the division. 

The salaries of employees, office supplies, and other necessary expenses of each 
county board, upon approval‘of vouchers therefor by the division, shall be paid 
by the treasurer of state, upon warrants drawn by the auditor of state, and in 
manner similar to that in which salaries and expenses of State departments are 
paid, and as prescribed by the auditor of state. 

SEC. 17. Aid payable under this act shall be paid monthly by the treasurer of 
state upon warrants drawn by the auditor of state. 

SEC. 18. If at any time the division or a board has reason to believe that anv 
certificate of aid has been improperly obtained, it may cause a special inquiry t’o 
be made, and may suspend payment of aid pending the inquiry. If on inquiry 
it appears that the certificate was improperly obtained, it may cancel or modify 
the same; but if it appears that it was properly obtained, then the aid shall be 
immediately restored and all the suspended installments shall be. due and pay-
able at once, 

SEC. 19. If at any time a recipient of aid under this act, or his or her wife or 
husband, becomes possessed of property or income in excess of what is allowed 
by this act in respect to the amount of aid granted to such recipient, the division 
or the respective board shall cancel or reduce the amount of aid accordingly; 
provided that if such excess of property or income cease, then the aid shall be 
restored or increased to the proper amount. 

SEC. 20. In every case of suspension, modification or cancelation of a certifi­
cate by a board, it shall forthwith send to the division a notice thereof and the 
grounds therefor. The division shall immediately notify the auditor of state. 

An action of a board in refusing, suspending, reducing, or canceling a certificate, 
or the amount of aid payable to a person, shall be effective at once,. or at the time 
designated by the board, and shall not require approval by the &vision; but all 
orders of boards allowing, renewing, reinstating, or increasmg a certificate or the 
amount of aid payable, shall not be effective unless and until approved by the 
division. 

Orders as to payments under sections 8, 9, and 10 of this act shall be made by 
the boards, in accordance with regulations of the division, and subject to approval 
by the division. 

SEC. 21. The division and the boards shall not be bound by common law or 
statutory rules of evidence, or by technical or formal rules or procedure, but 
shall make investigations in such manner as seems best calculated to conform to 
substantial justice and the spirit of this act. 

SEC. 22. For the purpose of their investigations, the division and each board 
shall have power to compel the attendance and testimony of witnesses, and the 
production of books and papers, either before the chief of the division, a board, or 
a deputy appointed by either; but no person shall be compelled to attend at a 
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place outside the county in which he resides or is found. Every witness shall be 
examined upon oath, which may be administered by a member of a board, the 
chief of the division, or a deputy of either. 

In case of refusal of a witness to attend or testify, or to produce book or papers, 
as to anv matter regarding which he might be lawfully interrogated, the court 
of common pleas of the county in which the person resides or is found,’ or a judge 
thereof, upon application of the board concerned or the division, shall compel! 
obedience by proceedings as for contempt as in case of like refusal to obey a. 
similar order of the court. 

SEC. 23. If the division or a board finds that any fraudulent misrepresentation 
has been made by an applicant with the intention of obtaining aid to which 
he was not by law entitled, or a higher rate of aid than that to which he was, 
entitled, then in addition to any other penalty under this act it may refuse his 
application or cancel his certificate of aid, and may by order declare that RUC~ 
person shall not be entitled to make a new application for a period not exceeding 
6 months from the date of the order. 

SEC. 24. Any person who, by means of a false statement, or representation, or by 
impersonation, or any other fraudulent device whatever, obtains or ‘attempts to 
obtain, for himself or any other person, old age aid to which such person is not 
entitled or a larger amount of aid than that to which he is entitled, or who know­
ingly buys, sells, or disposes of, or aids or abets in buying, selling, or disposing of 
property, in order to qualify a person for aid, or who knowingly violates any 
other provision of this act, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and upon conviction 
thereof shall be punished by a fine of not more than $500 or by imprisonment for 
nor more than 6months, or both. 

SEC. 25. Wherever in this act a masculine nronoun is used it shall be held to. 
include the femme also. 

Wherever in this act the word “husband”, “wife”, “spouse” or “married 
person” is used, or such relationship is referred to! it shall not be deemed to in-­
elude married persons who are separated or are living apart pursuant to a decree 
or order of divorce or separation by a court of competent jurisdiction. 

SEC. 26. All rights to aid under this act shall be inalienable whether bv way 
of assignment, charge, or otherwise, and exempt from execution, attachmen&. 
garnishment, and other process. 

SEC. 27. Aid granted under this act and certificates of aid shall be deemed to 
be granted and held subject to the provisions of any amending or repealing acts 
that may hereafter be passed; there shall be no vested right or interest in such 
aid; and no beneficiary hereunder shall have any claim by reason of his aid being-
reduced or terminated by any amending or repealing act. 

SEC. 28. The general assembly shall provide necessary and adequate funds for 
the carrying out of the provisions of this act by appropriations from the general 
revenue fund of the State or other fund or funds available for the purpose, by 
allocation of part or all of certain taxes, licenses, fees or other revenues, or by _
other means. 

SEC. 29. This act shall be liberally construed to accomplish the purposes thereof. 
Nothing herein shall be construed as repealing any other act or part of an act-
providing for the support of the poor except insofar as plainly inconsistent here-
with, and the provisions of this act shall be construed as an additional method 
of supporting and providing for the aged poor. 

SEC. 30. The several sections and provisions of this act are declared to be 
separate and independent sections and provisions, and the holding of any section 
or part thereof to be unconstitutional or void shall not affect the validity of the 
remainder of this act. 

I, George S. Myers, secretary of State of the State of Ohio, hereby certify 
that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of the law proposed by initiative 
and initiative supplementary petition and submitted to the electors of Ohio at. 
the general election held on the 7th day of November 1933, and that said pro-
posed law was approved by a majority of the electors voting thereon at said 
election and was, therefore, adopted. 

GEORGE S. MYERS,
Secretary of State. 

QUESTIONNAIRE ON THE LAWS GRANTING AID TO AGED PERSONS IN OHIO 

1. How old must a person be to be eligible for aid under this law?-Sixty-five­
years. 

2. Are all persons of 65 years or over eligible for aid?-No. Only under aertain 
conditions. 
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3. What are those conditions?-Such persons must be in need and unable to 
maintain themselves and must not have any children or other persons able to 
support them who are legally responsible under the laws of Ohio for their sup-
port. 

4. What relatives are legally responsible?-Adult children for the support of 
their parents; husbands for the support of their wives, and wives, insofar as they 
are able to assist in the support of their husbands if they are unable to support 
themselves. 

5. What other persons are responsible for support?-Guardians, trustees, and 
all others upon whom the duty of support has been laid by law. 

6. Must a Demon be a citizen of the United States to be eligible?-Yes; must 
have been a &ken for at least 15 years immediately prior to filing application. 

7. What other residence requirements must be complied with?-A person 
must be residing in Ohio at the time application is made and must have been a 
resident of the State continuously for the last 15 years immediately preceding 
the date of application and have resided in the county for not less than 1 year 
immediately prior thereto. 

8. What constitutes continuous residence?-Uninterrunted residence will not 
be deemed to have been interrunted bv occasional oeriods of absence from the 
State if the total of such periodsof absence do not exceed 3 years, or where the 
person has been absent from the State on official business of the State or of the 
United States. 

9. How much income may a person have and still be eligible to aid?-Not 
exceeding $300 from any and all sources. 

10. Is every person, who has attained the age of 65 years, who has an income 
not exceeding $300, eligible to aid?-Yes; provided they fulfill all the other re­
quirements as to citizenship, residence, nonsupport by a relative, etc., as set 
forth in the law. 

11. What is the amount of aid payable?-The maximum is $25 per month per 
person, but in no case shall the aid and total income from all other sources exceed 
that amount. 

12. How is the amount of aid determined?-By the county board of aid for 
the aged in each county of the State. 

13. How and when is aid payable?-By State warrants drawn by the auditor 
of State, monthly for a period of 1 year. 

14. Must a new application be made very year?-Yes. 
15. Are funeral expenses also paid?-Yes. If the applicant’s estate is insuffi­

cient, the county board of aid for the aged may, with the approval of the division, 
order paid to the proper person any accrued monthly installments and not to 
exceed 3 additional installments. 

16. If applicant is married, are both husband and wife eligible to aid?-Yes. 
The amount of aid payable shall not exceed $50 per month, diminished by such 
an amount that the combined income of both from any and all sources, including 
the aid payable to either or both, shall not exceed $600 per year. 

17. Does desertion or nonsupport of wife or husband or children disqualify 
annlicant?-Yes. Desertion of a wife bv her husband. or of a husband bs his 
wife, or of children under age of 15 years by either husband or wife, or nonsupport 
by a husband of his wife or children for a period of 6 months or more within 
previous 15 years disqualifies applicant. 

18. How much property does a person have to own to be totally disqualified 
from receiving aid?-Property, both real and personal, whose net value, after 
deduction of all incumbrances and liens, exceeds $3,000 for a single person, and 
$4,000 net value of combined property of husband and wife, if married. 

19. If applicant owns property which does not produce any income or a reason-
able income, how is the income of such property figured in computing the income 
of the applicant?-The annual income shall be computed at 5 percent of the net 
value of such property after deduction of the amount of all incumbrances and 
liens. 

20. How is the value of the property determined?-According to the taxable 
valuation. 

21. Must an applicant who owns property transfer same to the division of aid 
for the aged in order to qualify himself for aid?-The division may require an 
applicant to convey such property to it in trust, subject to applicant’s right to 
reside upon such property or use it for life, and upon the death of either, leaving 
wife or husband who is entitled to aid, the survivor shall be permitted to use or 
reside upon said proprety for life, and provided also that such property shall be 
deemed to produce income at the rate of 5 percent per annum, and the aid reduced 
accordingly, all taxes and assessments on such property and all necessary expenses 
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of keeping it in good condition and repair shall be paid by the person residing 

upon it. 

b.22. May such property be reconveyed or transferred,baek to the recipient of 

aid?-Yes; upon request and reimbursement of the full amount of aid,paid and 

4 percent per annum interest on said amount. 


23. Upon the death of a recipient of aid, is the amount of aid received by 
deceased recoverable by the State?-Yes; if the deceased has an estate, the total 
amount of aid paid to him, plus 4 percent interest, shall beoome a debt of his 
estate. 

24. Is an inmate of a charitable, fraternal or benevolent home, hospital, or 
institution, either public or private, eligible to aid?-Yes. The reasonable cost 
of such maintenance shall be paid to the governing body of the institution out of 
the aid to which such individual is entitled; and the balance, if any,.shaIl be paid 
to the person entitled. 
&25. Is an inmate of ,any penal or correctional institution or State hospital 
eligible to aid?-No. 

26. What is the penalty for fraudulent misrepresentation made for the purpose 
of securing aid?-The certificate of aid may be refused or canceled, and such 
person may be declared not entitled to make a new application for a period not 
exceeding 6 months. 

27. Are there any other penalties provided for false statements or fraud?-Yes. 
Fine of not more than $500 or imprisonment for not more than 6 months, or both. 

28. To whom should application for aid be made?-To the local county board 
of aid for the aged. 

29. Where may application blanks and information concerning the law be 
secured?-At the office of the local county board of aid for the aged. 

30. Must application be sworn to?-Yes; before notary public. 
31. Is the decision of the county board of aid in rejecting or canceling a cer­

tificate final?-No. Any person aggrieved by such action may appeal to the 
division, and its decision thereon shall be final. 

32. Is any fee required for filing an application?-No. 
33. Are payments of aid subject to execution, attachment, garnishment, or 

other process?-No. 
34. Can recipient of aid assign or sell his right to aid?-No. 
35. Must an applicant who owns an insurance policy assign same to the State 

before he can receive aid?-The law provides that he may be required to assign 
same to the division of aid for the aged as a condition precedent to the payment 
of aid. 

Ohio’s old-age-pension law was enacted by the voters of the State 
at the polls under the provisions of the initiative and referendum in 
our State constitution. Its enactment was brought about directly 
by the Fraternal Order of Eagles in the State, assisted by the State 
Federation of Labor and other groups interested in social legislation. 
I had the honor to conduct the campaign for the law at the polls. 

While the law was not passed in Ohio until 1933, the citizens of the 
State, through the efforts of the Eagles and other organizations, had 
been interested in old-age pensions for years before that. We sub­
mitted it to a vote in 1922, but it was defeated. Subsequently we 
sought action several times in the State legislature but without 
success. Then finally, in 1933, we submitted the proposal again to a 
vote of the people, and it passed by nearly one million votes majority, 
the first law of its kind in the United States to be passed by a vote of 
the people. And I am happy to state that during that campaign one 
of the biggest aids we had in winning votes for old-age pensions was 
a letter from President Franklin D. Roosevelt approving of the prin­
ciple of old-age assistance. 

Administration of the pension law in Ohio has been placed on a 
sound basis in less than a year’s time. The chief of the division of aid 
for the aged was appointed last March. Funds to pay pensions was 
provided starting in July. Since then we have created the entire 
division, consisting of a central office in Columbus and 88 other offices 

118296-35--41 



636 ECONOMIC SECURITY ACT 

in the 88 counties of the State, as called for in the law, to receive 
applications for aid, drafted application forms, and other necessary 
papers to carry on the work, trained the personnel for the various 
offices, received 106,000 applications from all over the State for 
pensions, and investigated all of them. Today we have about 45,000 
persons on the rolls to receive monthly pension checks and between 
20,000 and 30.,000 more who are awaiting final adjustment or approval 
of their apphcations. Our monthly pension pay roll now is about 
$625,000 and will be $l,OOO,OOOby April 1. We limit our pensions 
by law to not more than $25 a month. The average pension is in the 
neighborhood of $15. The Ohio pension law is a mandatory one, and 
all pensions are paid from the State treasury, which system, I have 
found, is the best. Under the optional pension law as it exists in 
many States, you will find that there is a strong tendency to do nothing 
about the law so long as the cost is divided between the State and the 
counties. The counties find it hard to raise their share of the money, 
and the benefits of the law are not available to the entire State. In 
Ohio every county is on an equal footing, with pensions provided for 
all in their borders who can qualify for aid. 

Qualifications for pensions set up in the Ohio law are practically the 
same as those in the H. R. 4142 by Mr. Lewis now pending before the 
Congress. Our age limit is 65. We require that an applicant shall 
have been a resident of the State at least 15 years continously prior 
to receiving aid. We bar criminals and those who have refused to 
support their families. Applicants with property pledge their 
property to indemnify the State for their pensions after their death, 
the State having a first lien on the property. The law? is as its title 
says, an act to give aid to the aged under certain conditions. 

Ohio, I believe, is a State which.has elements peculiar to every part 
of our country. We have about 6 million population. We have 
some of the biggest manufacturing centers in the country within 
our borders, and our agricultural areas are extensive and the crops 
diversified. We have metropolitan centers, such as Cleveland and 
Cincinnati, and we have our exclusively rural districts. We have a 
mining district. We have a backwoods area. We have extensive 
colonies of every nationality making up our citizenry. Therefore, 
with such a diversification of interests and population, I believe you 
gentlemen have in Ohio, with its pension law so closely parralleling 
the provisions of the one you are studying, an excellent practical 
laboratory in which you can see how the proposed national old-age-
pension law would operate all over the United States. 

My opinion, based on ears of study and practical experience in 
administering the law in hio, is that the proposed national law is aB 
step in the right direction. The Ohio law, while fulfilling the need 
wluch brought about its enactment-the furnishing of aid to those in 
dire need-is only a good beginning, It takes care of the most needy 
cases. But we have found that there are many cases near the border 
line, in which we were unable to give aid because of the law’s restric­
tions, in which the need is also great. They constitute a problem 
pressing for solution also. 

The onl way that I see now to expand our pension system to take 
care of al 9 the deserving needy who are clamoring for its protection * 
is to supplement the present set-up with an annuity system. Under 
this plan, regular contributions would be made to an annuity pension 
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fund during the productive years of a man or woman’s life, and then 
when they have to retire they can get benefits from the fund in propor­
tion to their contributions, supplemented by regular payments from 
the Government. 

Old-sge pensions this year will cost the State of Ohio about 
$12,OOO,OOO.The cost will keep increasing as our population grows, 
Under the proposed Federal law, all of our pensioners can qualify, and 
thus, if the law is passed, Ohio will be able to shift half its pension pay 
roll to the United States Government. This cost to the Federal Gov­
ernment with the present pay roll would be about $6,000,000 a yesrs 
or about $1 a year for each resident of the State. 

Our cost of administration in Ohio has been exceptionally low. 
Up to date, including the cost of furnishing and equipping all of our 88 
county o&es and the central office, it has been approximately 10 
percent of the amount we have paid m pensions. With the first-yesr 
rush of applications out of the wa now, and our permanent equip­
ment all purchased, this cost shou Pd be reduced materially. 

The Ohio law, which, as I have said before closely parallels your 
proposed Federal law, is a product of the people themselves. It wss 
not sponsored by any political party, and the campaign was conducted 
solely by a citizens’ committee which included members from all 
over the State interested in social legislation to cure the ills of the 
times. We turned down all offers of help from professional promoters 
and “uplifters”. Because of these facts, and in consideration of the 
fact that this is the only old-age pension law in the country today 
which was passed by the people themselves at the polls, I believe the 
Ohio old-age pension law is a real expression of the sincere desires of 
the American people as to what they want in the line of old-age 
pension legislation. It is logical, not too expensive, and it works. 
It is not too radical. It takes care of those really in need. It is the 
culmination of the fight for the last three decades of the Fraternal 
Order of Eagles, led by Frank E. Hering, of South Bend, Ind.; and 
Conrad H. Mann, of Kansas City, MO., pioneers in old-age pension 
legislation in this country, for a really workable State pension law. 
These men and our organization have been responsible for passage of 
pension laws in 28 States, but none of these laws, I believe, is as good 
as the Ohio law, or the law you gentlemen are considering. 

Summary of division of aid for aged nctivi’ies to Dec. 31, 193/t 

Status of appli­
cation. 

Ok;,,“, Dec. 31,
1934 

-. 104,052 106,841Total applications filed in county offices_________.._____________________________---

Completed and forwarded to central office_________.__..______--.-.---.--.--------- -. 28,428 52 ;g

Completed but still in county office_-.____________.___.--------.----.-....--------. 3,553

Died before investigation completed__.__.____________.._________
___._...____.__-._ 1,010 2:194
Withdrawn and denied....----.---..---------------.--....------.---.-..-.-------.. 7,634 14,340
-4pplication.s in county office being actively investigated- ________________.________ -. 22,418 14,544
Applications filed that have not received attention.----- ..__._.. ._______.--..- _____. 41,009 18,830 

Completed applications received at the State office in-
September_______._____-__________________________------------.----------------.--------------- 9,923
October________________________________________------------.---------------------------------- 12,440
November_-.----.-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 9,743 

_-_______-________________________ 1: 8,476December___________ _._____________________________________ 
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September.~~~~~-~-~--..--~~~~~~-~-~---~--~~~~~~~~.~~~~~.~~-~~~~~-.~-.~~~~~~~~~~~~g; %;M$z7 g;i
Oetober----.---..---.-..-.--------.-.--.--------------.-.-...-..-.....----------.-

27:OS0 334 550:29November.~..~.~.~~-~-.-.-.~~~~~~-~~-~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~.~-~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 
______________.___.December(estimate)-e- __.________ -.-_- .___ _________._._._.. 37,ooo 525,ooo.00 

TotslaidpsidtoDec.31,1%34 ___.-_-.-- __________._._. ___________________._-.- ____-_--_- 903,!?23.25
Estimated payment for month of December_______._ _____.____ 525,QQQ.-_____________________-------. 00 
Total administrative cost Dec. 31, 1934________...___._ __________ 212.969.44--_- ______________________ 

Estimated number on rolls: 
January 1935---------------------------------------- 45,000 
December 1935-------------------------------------- 76,766 

Estimated total cost of aid for 1935 ____ ----_-___-- _________ $12,000,000.00 
Estimated total cost of administration for 1935- _____________ 850,000.00 

SUGGESTED RECOMMENDATIONS BASED ON EXPERIENCE GAINED FROM SUPBIt-
VISING OHIO AID FOR AGED LAW 

Minimum amount of monthly pension recommended for aged persons to 
assure a reasonable degree of comfort: 

$25 per month in urban centers, $21 per month in semiurban centers, $18 per 
month in rural sections. 

As little interference as possible in manner of living of aged persons whose 
habits and physical condition are normally sound but an occasional friendly 
contact by someone who makes no effort to rehabilitate their lives but who has a 
sympathetic understanding of their alleged and real problems. 

The establishment of a maximum yearly income a person must have before 
being able to qualify for an old age pension; suggested amount $360. 

Inasmuch as the primary purpose of pensions is to banish fear of dependency 
and the “going to the poor house”, one of the primary phases of an old age 
pension program should insure peace of mind as well as security of the aged. A 
provision should be provided that would permit the person concerned to live in 
the same environment as before,. rather than to be institutionalized if their 
personal habits and physical condition make it practical. 

The following are the major provisions of the Ohio aid for the aged law as 
compared with the Doughton bill 4120. 

The Ohio law 

Sec. 2 (a). Has attained the age of 
65 years or upwards. 

Sec. 2 (b). Is residing in Ohio, and 
has so resided continuously for 15 years 
immediately prior to making applica­
tion for aid; provided that continued 
residence in Ohio shall not be deemed 
to have been interrupted by occasional 
absences if the total of such absences 
does not exceed 3 years; or where the 
person has been absent from the State 
on official business of the State or the 
United States. 

Sec. 2 (c). Is a citizen of the United 
States and has been such for at least 15 
years immediately prior to making 
application for aid. 

Sec. 2 (d). Has been a resident of the 
county in which he makes application 
for not less than 1 year immediately 
prior to making such application. 

House Resolution 4120 

Page 4, line 8. Is 65 years or older. 

Page 4, lines l-3. Has resided in the 
State for 5 years or more within the 10 
years immediately preceding applica­
tion for assistance. 

Page 3, line 23. Is a United States 
citizen. 

Page 2, line 11. (Subject to adminis­
trator’s approval.) 
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The Ohio law House Resolution 4120 

Sec. 2 (e). Is not an inmate of any Page 2, lines 23-24. At the time of 
penal or correctional institution or receiving such financial assistance are 
State hospital. not inmates of public or other char­

itable institutions. 
Sec. 2 (f). Has not during the period No provision. 

of 15 years immediately prior to making 
such application, for a period of 6 
months or more, if a husband, deserted 
his wife, or without just cause failed or 
neglected to maintain and provide for 
her or his child or children under the 
age of 15 years, or if a wife, deserted 
her husband or her child or children 
under the age of 15 years. 

Sec. 2 (g). His income from any and 
all sources does not exceed $300 per 
year. 

Sec. 2 (h). Is unable to support him-
self, and has no husband. wife. child. 
or &her person who is abie to &pport 
him and who is responsible by law for 
his support. 

Sec. 2 (i). The net value, less all en­
cumbrances and liens, of all real and 
personal property of such person does 
not exceed $3,000; or,. if married, the 
net value of the combined property of 
husband and wife does not exceed 
$4,000. 

Sec. 2 (j). Has not directly or in-
directly deprived himself of property 
or income in order t,o qualify for aid. 

Sec. 3. The amount of aid payable 
to any person shall not exceed $25 per 
month, diminished by such an amount 
that the total income of such person 
from any and all sources, including 
such aid, shall not exceed $300 per 
year. 

Sets. 6 and 7. (Complete-property 
transfer clause.) Sec. 6. If an appli­
cant for or recipient of aid, or his or her 
spouse, is the owner of any interest in 
real or personal property, excepting 
household goods? clothing and other 
personal effects, it may be required, as 
a condition precedent to the payment 
of aid or further aid, that he convey 
and transfer such property to the Di­
vision of Aid for the Aged (hereinafter 
created), in trust, subject to permission 
to the recipient of aid and his or her 
spouse to use or reside upon such prop­
erty for life; and upon death of either, 
leaving wife or husband who is entitled 
to aid, the survivor likewise to be per­
mitted to use or reside upon the said 
property for life; ProzGded however, That 
in all such cases such property shall be 
deemed to produce income as provided 
in section 5 hereof, and the aid granted 
shall be reduced accordingly, and all 
taxes and assessments on such property 
and all necessary expenses of keeping 
it in good condition and repair shall be 
paid by the persons using or residing 
upon it. 

No maximum income provision. 

No provision. 

No maximum for property holdings. 

No provision. 

Page 7, lines 23, 24; page 8, lines 
L-3. That no such installment shall 
exceed one-half of the amounts ex-
3ended in .such State, in the quarter 
.mmediately preceding the payment of 
such installment for the payment of 
)ld-age assistance, nor shall it exceed 
615 a month per person. 
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The Ohio law House Resolution 4120 

All property eonveyed to the Divi­
sion in trust, upon the death of the 
person or persons entitled to use or 
reside upon such property as above pro­
vided, shall be sold by the Division at 

ublic sale, and the proceeds applied 
Pn the following order: First, the costs 
of sale; second, all valid taxes and ass­
sessments which are a lien upon said 
property; third, repay to the Treasurer 
of State all amounts paid under this act 
to the person who conveyed or trans­
ferred the property to the Division, and 
all such amounts paid to his or her 
spouse, with interest at four per centum 
per annum; fourth, all other valid debts 
m order according to lawi and the bal­
ance, if any, to be distnbuted to the 
heirs or other persons by law entitled 
thereto. 

Prouided, however, That upon request 
of a recipient of aid, or, after his death, 
of his surviving spouse, an heir, or other 
person lawfully entitled thereto, and 
when reimbursed to the full amount of 
aid paid and interest as aforesaid, the 
Division shall reconvey or transfer the 
property to said person, surviving 
spouse, or/and heirs or other persons 
lawfully entitled thereto. 

Sec. 7. Upon the death of a person, 
the total amount of aid paid to him 
under this act and to his or her spouse, 
with interest thereon at 4 per centum 
per annum, shall be a debt of the estate 
of such deceased person; and it shall be 
the duty of the Division to present 
claims to the administrator or executor, 
if any, to bring suits and to take any 
other proper action to secure reim­
bursement from the estate and prop­
erty of such deceased person. 

If upon the death of any person who 
has received aid under this act, or his 
or her spouse, it is found that he or 
she, or both of them, was possessed of 

roperty in excess of what is allowed 
E y law in respect to the amount of aid 
granted, there shall be a penalty or 
debt, in addition to that above pro­
vided for, against the estate of such de-
ceased person in an amount equal to 
the total amount of aid paid in excess 
of that to which the recipient was by 
law entitled; and it shall be the duty 
of the Division likewise to recover the 
same from the estate and property so 
found in excess. 
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The Ohio Law House Resolution 4120 

Page 4, sec. 4 (f) (complete). (4) 
Is 65 years of age or older: Provided, 
That until January 1, 1940, but not 
thereafter, assistance may be denied to 
otherwise eligible persons who are less 
than 70 years of age; and 

(f) Provides that so much of the 
sum paid as assistance to any aged re­
cipient as represents the share of the 
United States Government in such as­
sistance shall be a lien on the estate of 
the aged recipient which, upon his 
death, shall be enforced by the State, 
and that the net amount realized by 
the enforcement of such lien shall be 
deemed to be part of the State’s allot­
ment from the United States Govern­
ment for the year in which such lien 
was enforced: Provided, That no such 
lien shall be enforced against any real 
estate of the recipient while it is occu­
pied by the recipient’s surviving spouse, 
if the latter is not more than 15 years 
younger than the recipient, and does 
not marry again. 

SEC. 10. Upon the death of a recipi- No provision 
ent of aid any monthly installment then 
accruing, and not to exceed three addi­
tional monthlv installments under his 
certificate of aid, may be ordered paid 
to a proper person entitled thereto to 
defray the burial expenses of such de-
ceased person. 

From the above comparison it will be observed that the Ohio law conforms to 
H. R. 4120 in practically all provisions. It does furnish additional safeguards in 
,several of its provisions to taxpayers and recipients of aid. These safeguards do 
not conflict however, with the proposed Federal law. 

Section 6’is the only provision of the Ohio law which would need to be amended 
to comply with section 4 (f), page 4, of H. R. 4120. 

Section 28 of the Ohio law makes it mandatory upon the general assembly to 
provide necessary funds: $3,000,000 was appropriated from the general fund for 
payment of aid in 1934; $150,000 was also appropriated from the same fund for 
administration. At the special session of the general assembly in November 
1934, $700,000 was appropriated for payment of aid in January, and $125,000 
was appropriated for payment of administrative costs during December and Jan­
uary; both of these appropriations coming from the general fund. This same 
special session appropriated $6,000,000 for the payment of aid for the first 
months of 1935, these moneys to come from the general sales tax. The regular 
session of the general assembly now in session has appropriated $375,000 for ad­
ministrative purposes during the period from February 1 to July 1, 1935. This 
sum is to come from the general sales tax. 

We respectfully submit this Comparison and recommendations for the com­
mittee’s consideration. 

6 
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Property transfers 
TOTAL OF PROPERTY TRANSFERRED A8 OF JAN. 29, 1935 

Personal property _--__--_-_______---------------------------------- $497.20 
Real property-~~~~~-~--~~-.~~-.--~~.~~~~~~~.~~~~~~~~~.~~~~~.-~~.~~~ 

g; 3;g m: g 
1,164.86 

-----~ 
Total ________________________________________---.---.---------934 850.819.33_______.._._ 

PROPERTY IN THE PROCESS OF BEINQ TRANSFERRED IN TRUST 

Personal property.- __._________________----------.----. --- _____.-__ 842 $386,204.77 $458.68 
Realproperty ____________________----------------.--- --_-___--_._-- I 1,428 I L964.341.76 L375.34 

Total~~~~~~~~~~~~.~~~~~~~~-~-~---~-~-~~~-~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~2,288~50,546.53w.w...
I I 

six percent have property; 8 percent have insurance of $100. 

Payments of aid in Ohio during 1934 

Month INumber of Payyyts of Administra­
recipients I tive cost 

:.--July -----____-__---__-__________________________________ 1,190 
August ___._.___________________________ _______ ‘3,S@I-_-___-___-___-
September____________________________ -______________________ 	 11,7#)

18,232October.~~~~.~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~-~-~~~~----~-~~~~~~~~~-~ 
Novernber-_-_--.--------------------------------------------- 27,086
December________________________-_-___-_________.___________ 36,543 

Total ___________________.____________________-------.--. ___II__.______ 

Estimates of the ma&mum probable cost of the .proposed 
(H. R. 41900) based upon the Ohio experienceand assuming 
tage of the law as soon as possible 

BTATE-WIDE MANDATORY 
-

-gyg.g $2 g. ;3 

161:276:79 33:435:86 

255,945.29

384,559.29 xi% 

527,910.64 43:516:28 


1,467,307.191 182,991.72 


old-age assistance law 
all States take advan-

Estimated 
Population .otal num 

I over 65 bere;et$pi- 1935cost 1936cost 

__ 

MZOllS __-_____-- ____ __ __ _____ ___________ ____ 
CalitorDis-...-------------------------------

Colorado----.------.---.--------------------

Delaware ____________________________________

Idsho.-----_--__--..-----------------------

Indiana-----.---.-..-------------------------

Iowa~_..___.~~-.--.-----~-~-~----~----------

MaillS --_____________________________________

Massachusetts_________________._____________ 


____ __ ______Michigan ________ ________________
Minnesota ___._________________________-_____
Nebraska..----------------------------------
New Hampshire ____________________________
New Jersey..-..-_-.-_-_---.-----------------
New York ___________________________________
North Dakota--..----..-.-.----------------­
ohlo ----_-- -___-___-_-_-_-_____-_-___________
Oregon-.-.-....-----------------.-----------
Pennsylvania ________________________________
Washington.._-~--.-..-..__-.-~..--_~_-._.--
Wyoming-.-._---.---.----------------------
Wisconsin. __________________________________ 

-

4,766
109,OoLl 
18,lXQ 
4,9cm
6,990 

z$z 

2E 
80:coo 
51,ooo 
26,ONI 
12,oLw 

l$E 

119Z 

13E 
30:OQO 
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COUNTY OPTIONAL 

Kentucky.---.---.------------------------ 142,122 46,wo wgIz sg$po
Maryland- ____ _____.________________ ____.. F QJ;Q$ 30,ooo 
Montana----.-----------------...-.------- 8.m 2$& ’ 918:lXi6 
Nevada- _____________________ ____________ z 4:814 172,800
Utah--.-..-.-----------------.--...------- 22,666 %z 16O’ooO 766,800
West Virginia _____________________________ i 73.073 24:om E&w0 2,592,Ooo 

STATES WITE NO SYSTEM AT THE PRESENT TIME 
- ­

1EsToy;lmd 

number 1935cost 1936cost 
1recipients 
c,I aid, 1936 

_-
......Vermont--..-.-.--.-.----.---------.-- 31,253 5,ooo 

_______________Rhode Island ___.____ .._ ....... Y 39,953 6,509 YzE “;$ E 
....... 11 Q3,319 15,Cal 300:Connectiout ____________________-----. ooo 1,626,OOQ

nlinois----.-.--....-.---.-....- ............. 10 421,073 70,004 l,=J.O@J 6,720,000
Missowi....~........~~~..~.~....~....~...~ - 244,525 40,000 800,000 3,6OQ,Ol?O
South Dakota _...._ ......................... i 36,915 6,000 120,000 540,OOQ
Kansas................................~~~~~. 9 129.465 22,rm 440,ooo 1,980,060
Washington, D. C_.._. -- ._._.._. __.________ 11 27,253 90,000 486,OW 
Virginia.. .......................... ._.... .._. 116,678 12E 360,om 1,2Q6,000
North Carolina.........~...........~..~...~. i 115,671 18:000 360,OCQ 1,2Q6.000
SouthCaroiina.......~......~~. ______.______ 57,164 170,ocm 612,COO 
Georgia...........- ... _..._ _ ._._____.______. ii 113,278 ;;:; 340,ooo 1,224,CH20 
Florida.~.~.~.~......~..~.~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~- 8 71,262 240,000 864,000 
T0~~CSS~..~..............~~.~~~~.~~~~~~~~~ - 119,045 19:QOO 360,OCM 1,368,ooO
Alabama...~.....~...~~~~~..~~~~...~~~~~~~~ - : 99,240 17.060 340,ooa 1,224,OO
Mississippi- ____-__-.________________________ 13,000 260,000
Arkansss.~~~~.._...~.~~~..~~~~~~~...~.~~.~.. : %E 13,000 260,coo t%%i 

._....Louisiana. _____.__________________.___ 75:850 13.000 260,Ooo 936:C@O
Oklahoma-..--.-.--.----.-.-----......-...-. i 96,884 16,000 306,OLm 1,080.OQo
Texas-----------.--..-------.-.-.-.-..---- 232,459 40,wo 800,000 2,880,ooo 

-Now Mexico- ___.________________-----..---- 9” 16.825 2,500 ~,~ 225,ocnl 
- -

SUMMARY 

20States and District of Columbia with no law-...---- 2 291002 

6 States with county law.-.-.-.-----..--.-------.-.---- / ‘36i346t ,#i$;i%&%~~

22States with mandators State law ____________________
3,980:390 , ,___~____ 

6.633.738 1,648,200 58,198,OOO186,6aO,Total _______________._.______________________----. 203 

NOTES ON THE OPERATION OF OHIO LAW GRANTINQ AID TO THE AGED 

During the 7 months during which aid for the aged has been granted in the 
State of Ohio certain matters have become clearly evidenced as stated below: 

In the larger States, such aid should be under the supervision and control of a 
central authority, with a director having ample power to select a staff of office 
employees and traveling supervisors. Such a plan of organization is necessary 
to obtain uniform treatment of applicants for aid throughout the State; to check 
the work of local investigators and determine the efficiency of the latter; to estab­
lish effective methods for preventing concealment of income and property; to 
prevent diversion of awards from those receiving same to chiseling children and 
relatives; to see that responsible relatives able to provide in whole or in part for 
the care of parents in need, are doing this to a proper extent. 

For it should be clearly understood that any noncontributory method for 
providing aid to the needy should embody a “needs” test, to the end that the 
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aid granted will be sufficient for a plain, but not luxurious, standard of living 
based upon previous environment and living conditions: sources from which food. 
clothing, and other necessaries have been obtained and the probability that 
similar conditions will continue. The health of the applicant and needs for 
medical treatment at present or in the near future are important elements for 
consideration. 

The possession of real or personal property has an important influence on the 
determination of the amount of the award to be granted. To the extent that an 
applicant has property, the “need” for aid is modified. If any property was 
liquid (cash in bank, bonds, etc.) there would be no immediate need, and no aid 
should be granted until such property had been used for living expenses, except 
in the few cases where cash in bank was being held to cover expenses of a sur­
gical operation or other exceptional requirement. 

When property is in the form of real estate, deposit in a frozen bank, or stock 
or bonds, with no present salable value, the problem is that of conversion to 
usable income. In the State of Ohio this is done by transfer in trust of such 
property and the granting of an award, which action is equivalent to a sale on 
the installment-payment plan. Owing to the cost of handling some types of 
property, exemption of transfer can well be made when the value of real property 
does not exceed $500 and personal property, including life insurance, does not 
exceed $100 or $200. Cases of excessive amounts of life insurance? with heavy 
weekly premium expense, are not uncommon and the use of a considerable part 
of an award to meet life-insurance costs for excessive insurance is plainly improper. 

The transfer of such property is very desirable to prevent chiseling by im­
pecunious children, cases being frequent, where, when an award has been granted 
parents, children try to have life-insurance policies surrendered for the cash value 
that they may use the money so obtained. 

The transfer of property exceeding a stated amount is, therefore, simply con-
serving it, and applying it to the needs of the aged. 

Such transfer of property and the granting of an adequate award would appear 
much more suitable than the restrictions found in the recently modified laws of 
Great Britain., which excempt property not over 625 ($125) and reduce the 
award approximately $11.50 per year for each additional ~Z25 of property owned. 

A limit to the maximum amount that may be granted is very advisable (with 
possibly provision for medical or other exceptional requirements) and $30 per 
month would seem to be such maximum. 

The other conditions of elegibility as expressed in the Ohio law have been found 
to be reasonable, and no hardships are being created that have come to the atten­
tion of the State office. 

It should be kept in mind that a noncontributory plan involves a constantly 
increasing annual cost to the State, with an eventual tax burden that would be 
beyond the amount that could be equitably apportioned. An ultimate con­
tributory plan will be necessary, but the amount to be granted should be kept 
at an amount that will provide only for adequate living costs, if the contributions 
are to be within the ability of those in the lower income brackets. 

The CHAIRMAN. The next witness is Dr. Thomas Parran, State 
health officer of New York State, of New York City. Dr. Parran, 
will you please come forward and give the stenographer your name 
and address? 

STATEMENT OF DR. THOMAS PARRAN, STATE HEALTH COMMIS­
SIONER OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK ; CHAIRMAN OF THE 
EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE AMERICAN PUBLIC HEALTH 
ASSOCIATION 

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Parran, will you proceed, now, under the 
5-minute rule, unless the time is extended by the committee? In the 
event you are unable to complete your main statement in that time 
and it would not be satisfactory to extend your remarks m the record, 
the committee can by their own action extend your time. 

Dr. PARRAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think 5 minutes may 
be ample. My name is Thomas Parran. 


